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THE SOCIETY OF MARY
(Established 1931)

THE SOCIETY OF MARY springs from two similar societies founded in 1880 and 
1901 respectively, which united in 1931. It has members all over the world and is not 
confined to Anglicans alone.

Where there are sufficient members in one place or area, they combine to form a Ward, 
with a priest as Superior and an elected Secretary. They can organize regular services, 
meetings and many other activities. Five or more members may form a Cell, and 
organize joint prayer and fellowship. Isolated members are joined to the Headquarters 
Ward.

The Society publishes its magazine “AVE” two times each year with details of pilgrim-
ages, retreats, festival services, etc.  It is free to all members and is the effective link 
between the various Regions.

The Society is not affiliated to any single Shrine or Marian institution, and is the only 
organization endeavoring to promote equally all the different aspects of devotion to Mary.

THE SOCIETY RULE OF LIFE

The Society is dedicated to the glory of God and in honor of the Holy Incarnation 
under the invocation of Our Lady, Help of Christians.

1. 	 Members shall keep a Rule of Life, which will include such special devotions as 
the Angelus, the Rosary, the Litany and Anthems of Our Lady.

2. 	 They will pray for Departed Members of the Society and offer Mass for them.
3. 	 They will take part in the Mass on the principal Feasts of Our Lady.
4. 	 They will engage in apostolic and pastoral work, according to opportunity, under 

the guidance of the local Ward Officers and the General Council.

OBJECTS AND MEMBERSHIP OF THE SOCIETY

The Society was founded as an Anglican Society with these Objects:

1. 	 To love and honor Mary.
2. 	 To spread devotion to her in reparation for past neglect and misunderstanding, 

and in the cause of Christian Unity.
3. 	 To take Mary as a model in purity, personal relationships and family life.
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The Superior-General writes

Pilgrimage to the Shrine of
Our Lady of Grace, Nettuno, 2014

EACH EVENING during the May Festival, a long
and sinuous Procession begins from the

Piazza before San Giovanni church and winds
itself round the narrow streets of the Old Town. It
is a Penitential Procession and the Rosary is said,
interspersed with Marian songs. All carry lighted
candles.

On return to the Piazza an Altar has been set up on the steps before
the Church and the Clergy and others leading the Procession take up
their places around. Slowly, slowly, those who have taken part

assemble until the Piazza is
crowded with thousands
holding lighted candles below
the festival lights strung from
the buildings and the Church

Silence falls as the
Sanctuary Bell rings. The
Blessed Sacrament, in a vast
Monstrance, is brought from
the West Door.

The crowd falls to its knees
as the Monstrance is placed
on the Altar. Benediction
begins.

The theme of this year’s Festival is Hope in Christ. This Hope is seen
as represented by the image of Our Lady at the Foot of the Cross. As
part of Benediction, I was asked to preach a short Homily on this
theme and image:

Together with Love and Faith, Hope is one of the three great callings
given to us as Christians. To have Hope enables us to go on striving for
the future. To have Hope keeps our minds and our lives focussed on what
is to come. To have Hope gives us a sense of purpose and a clear goal to
achieve.

AVE
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In everyday life we hope for many things. For a good and worthwhile
job; for happiness and health; that our soccer team will win the
European Cup; for our family wellbeing.

Within this general hope in life is our Christian Hope. This kind of
Hope is clear and it is certain. It does not lack focus of detail. It is not a
vague kind of Hope. Our Hope as Christians is very, very certain. It is
clear and has a definite purpose.

This Hope is all these positive things because our Hope is in Jesus
Christ our Blessed Lord.

Christ Jesus IS our Hope. On Him we have set our hearts and our eyes;
on Him we have set our minds and our purpose; on Him we rely
completely.

When we see our Blessed Lady at the Foot of the Cross on the Hill of
Calvary on Good Friday, there we have the perfect image of Hope.

As Mary stood by the Cross, all seemed to have been lost. All hope
seemed to have gone. All looked HOPELESS. Yet, even then, Our Lady
does not lose hope. She is Our Lady of Hope. Her Hope in Her Son
remains sure. In the face of hopelessness, She continues in Hope.

On Easter Morning, Mary’s Hope is fulfilled. Jesus is Risen from the
dead. In Him all Hope is restored. Hope is rewarded by sight.

And this image of Our Lady of Hope, at the Foot of the Cross, must be
OUR inspiration. If all seems hopeless for us, we much look at our Lady
and, with Her, continue to trust in God’s Will; continue to pray that He
will answer us in accordance with His purposes.

When our hope for world peace; when our hope for the unity of the
Church and people within it seems most hopeless – then it is our
Christian Duty to hold onto hope. To pray and to work hopefully.

Here as we kneel before the Blessed Sacrament, held before us, held
above us in Benediction, we are kneeling with Our Blessed Lady, as it
were, at the Foot of the Cross of our Lord. As She gazed in Hope at that
wounded, crucified Body, let us gaze with like Hope on the Sacramental
Body of Christ.

And let our prayer to Mary – Our Lady of Hope – be this: “Mary, give
us your strength, hold us in Your immaculate Heart; share with us Your
Hope in Jesus Your Son”. Amen.

Live translation of the Homily into Italian made for short sentences
and paragraphs, which seemed to suit the direct simplicity of the
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moment. When Bishop
Norman Banks gave
Benediction, the devotion of
the crowd was profound.

By way of complete
contrast, once the Blessed
Sacrament has been returned
to the Church, the rising
excitement was clear. A great
surge to enter the Church. The

expertise and experience of the members of the Confraternity of our
Lady of Grace controlled the movement and soon we were before the
enthroned image of Our Lady.

Then began the great Hymn of the Confraternity. A hundred, deep,
male voices raised, singing the ancient words of love of Our Lady
Mother of God:

Madre Tutta Santa – O Most Blessed Mother, O Mother of Our Lord:
the earth eternally sings to thee a song of Love.

The Tenor Solo arching and evocative: Santa Madre di Dio, porta del
Cielo, ascolta tu pietosa la preghiera - Blessed Mother of God, Gateway
to Heaven: hear our prayer O compassionate one.

Then the slow fall of feet moving up to the Image; personal prayers
being offered; infants lifted to touch the foot of the image; the Rosary
quietly recited, well on into the night.

Robert Ladds – Superior-General

A Letter from the Chaplain-General

My dear friends,

This time last year I was writing to you to ask
individuals and wards to help with funding for the
young people who would be going on Pilgrimage
to Lourdes in August: I hardly imagined then what
a transforming experience it would be for all who
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went, both young and old and how much we would all gain and learn
from that pilgrimage. The programme was deliberately organised so
that most of the events were shared, but the youth group had their own
programme, with games and discussions at the Youth Village each
evening and a Vigil at the Grotto on the Monday evening. Whilst the
adults explored the bars and restaurants of the town on Tuesday at
Saint Bertrand de Comminges, they went to the Roman remains in the
valley and held a prayer vigil at the 5th Century Basilica of Saint Just
en Valcabrère. Whilst the rest celebrated a Mass and visited the
Museum of the Shrine of Our Lady of Bétharram on Thursday
afternoon, the young people visited the Caves nearby. At the
International Mass on the Wednesday, they bought up many of the
Gifts at the Offertory and provided an English petition during the
intercessions. At the Torchlight Procession on Thursday evening, they
were the torchbearers to keep the end of the Procession in order. And,
to the benefit of us all, the crowning glory was that they had written
their own meditations and led all the pilgrims for the Stations of the
Cross. I am very grateful to all who helped to make to possible for them
to go.

With reference to Pilgrimage, I must let you know that next year our
Society Pilgrimage will again go to Loreto, Subiaco and Rome, from
15th to 22nd September. I do not yet have a price or further details,
but if you are interested, please contact me (if possible, by e-mail) and
I shall send them to you as soon as I know them, hopefully by the end
of November. We intend to go to Lourdes again in 2016, from 1st – 5th
August (and to take a youth group!): more details in due course.

Our thanks go to Fr Rodney Marshall for a warm welcome in
Barnsley at the October Devotion and to Dom Damian Humphries
OSB for a profound and moving homily. I am very grateful to
Fr Marshall and to all his people for the organisation. We have had
some discussion, at the Council and Executive meetings, on the nature
of the October Devotion and whether it should be a ‘Northern Festival’,
intended to attract people from all over the North of England, or a
‘local’ festival which moves round and becomes a celebration for the
parish and those who are able to come, from near or far. It is partly my
fault because I began the tradition in 1979 when I was at Our Lady and
S. Thomas in Manchester! We cannot easily make it a national festival
as there are so many other events on the Saturdays in October, but
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agree that it should continue to move from place to place to spread the
word and work of the Society to different areas. So that is what we
shall do. I shall let you know the details in the next issue of AVE.

The May Devotion next year will be on Saturday 2nd May at S. Silas.
Mercifully, it is not so soon after Easter as this year so the last minute
planning should not be quite as frantic! But I do ask you to make a note
of the date now and to try to be there. It is a wonderful celebration of
our life as a Society, by which we witness to our faith and show our
support for one another.

With my love and blessing,

Fr Graeme Rowlands, Chaplain-General

P.S. We have just heard that Fr Philip North has been appointed
Bishop of Burnley and our prayers and love go with him as he prepares
for his Consecration on February 2nd.

The May Devotion, 2015

The May Devotion will take place on Saturday 2nd May,
beginning with a Solemn Mass at 12 noon. We need the

following help on the day:

Servers for the Mass and Procession and for Vespers etc at
Holy Trinity: please let Fr Rowlands know by Saturday 25th
April that you are willing to help and bring your own
cassock with you on the day.

Stewards / sidesmen for the Mass and for Vespers.

Serving wine and drinks at Lunch.

Please remember that the Procession will take 20 minutes: if
you cannot walk that far, there is a bus which will take you
almost door to door: more details on the day.
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2015 – PILGRIMAGE TO
LORETO, SUBIACO AND ROME

Tuesday 15th – Tuesday 22nd September 2015.
Full details in the next issue of Ave.

2016 – PILGRIMAGE TO LOURDES

1st – 5th August 2016.

DEDICATION AND BLESSING OF
THE RESTORED SHRINE OF OUR LADY OF LINCOLN

The Dedication and Blessing took place within Evensong on the Feast of
the Visitation of Our Lady to Saint Elizabeth, Saturday 31 May 2014. This
historic occasion was the culmination of an aspiration taking over five
years of planning and devotion. Restoring Our Lady to her rightful place in
this great Cathedral and City dedicated to Her has been a widely
ecumenical endeavour, receiving particular support from the local Roman
Catholic community. The Society of Mary has been privileged to support
the work, both by central funding and through the gifts of individual
members

During the afternoon invited guests, representing those who have
supported the project, gathered in the ancient Library of the Cathedral.
After words of appreciation and thanks from Canon Gavin Kirk, who has
masterminded the project, Professor Peter Burman, Arts and Heritage
Advisor for the work, gave an illustrated overview of the Restoration
project. He traced the development of the project since 2008, when
restoration of the Shrine was proposed as part of realising the Cathedral’s
potential

The earlier restoration of the Shrine of S Hugh of Lincoln had been an
historic moment and further developments are being considered relating to
his burial place. Focus on the role of Our Lady of Lincoln had been
expressed by Professor David Stocker as Mary “extending Her protective
cloak over the City and Cathedral”, pointing to the fact that a great number
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of ancient images of Mary already existed in the building. Notably, in the
glass in the restored Shrine, depicting Mary as Queen of Heaven and on a
roof boss showing Her Coronation. From the outset the restored Image of
Our Lady had been seen as both “a liturgical work of art and a focus for
prayer and pilgrimage”.

The full realisation of the aspiration had, he said, only recently become
apparent. The polychrome work on the Image having been completed only
hours before the Dedication. The result has been described as giving the
Image “a human and jewel-like presence”.

The artist and sculptor chosen for the work is Aidan Hart; himself a
member of the Orthodox Church and an Icon writer who had worked and
studied at Mount Athos Monastery in Greece for some two years. His talk
gave a detailed description of his thinking and devotion during the creation
of the Image and its relationship with the ancient and precise traditions of
icon making.

He sees those who have worked to plan and provided for the image as
being “fellow pilgrims” and now that the “work of the chisel and brush” is
completed all that remains to fulfil the aspiration for the restored Shrine
and pilgrimage “is to pray”.

Most striking in Hart’s presentation was the interplay between the
practical details that he, as sculptor and artist, had had to deal with and the
relationship between these and the spiritual dimensions of his work. He
spoke of the decision, first, to use stone and then the desire to use local,
Lincolnshire Limestone. The relationship built with the quarry owner in
selecting the material and his subsequent decision to make a gift of the
stone. The intention to use, in icon writing tradition, earth pigments and
egg tempora for the colouring. The great difficulty he had had in getting the
blue of Our Lady’s Cloak and the colour of Her Royal Slippers exactly right.
With the pigment being made of the semi-precious stone Azurite, deciding
to take £500-worth of pigment off and to start again the day before the
Dedication!

Throughout the work, central for Hart had been the words of
S. Athanasius: “God was made Man that man might become God” – the
Theosis – the process for Christians coming into union with God through
Christ. In this process all created matter is involved. Because “the Word
was made flesh” it is possible that “prayer and praise can be made in stone
and colour as well as in words”. Thus, his “single vision” has been to “make
a door between earth and heaven”. As an Icon Writer, he has not signed the

8
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Image, because his “work is now completed and done”; the “last touch of
the chisel and brush on stone” has taken place; all that remains to be done
is “for the Pilgrims to pray and to love our Lady to bits!”

Evensong began with the Deus in adiutorium meum intende from the
1610 Vespers of the Blessed Virgin Mary by Monteverdi; the voices and
baroque trumpets resounding through the vast Cathedral. The Hymn within
the Office, Hail, O star that pointest was intoned to Gregorian Chant; the
Magnificat was to the Collegium Regale setting by John Tavener, as relating
to Aidan Hart’s Orthodox tradition. Parsons’ Ave Maria was the Anthem.

Following the Office, a great Procession to the Shrine was formed. The
Bishop of Lincoln dedicated the Image and Shrine by prayer and with Holy
Water and Incense. As the Choir sang the Regina Cæli by Herbert Howells,
the Bishop lit and offered a Votive Candle; followed by the Cathedral
Canons, the visiting and ecumenical Clergy and then by the members of the
large congregation attending

An historic and important day.
As a Society, we owe thanks to Father Stephen Jones, former Member of

the General Council, who not only alerted us to the opportunity of
involvement in the Restoration project, but has keep us in touch as well as
enthusing local Members to become involved and contribute financially.

Thanks also to Canon Gavin Kirk for his invitiation to our Society to
become close associated with work and to take a formal part in the
Dedication and Blessing. We offer him, too, our congratulations on the
achievement of so important and significant an achievement

A characteristic of the Shrine of Our Lady of Lincoln was, and is, its
being visible along the full length of the Cathedral immediately the Pilgrim
enters at the West Door. The more than life-size Image being instantly
visible and compelling. The eyes of Mary are raised, pondering, looking into
the distance; welcoming and drawing forward. Once drawn close, the eyes
of Christ, whom She holds, are upon the Pilgrim.

It is hoped that Members of our Society will make the Pilgrimage to the
Shrine of Our Lady of Lincoln and so be a part in achieving Adrian Hart’s
wish that we “love our Lady to bits”.

Fr Stephen Jones and members of the Lincoln Ward wished to thank the
General Council of The Society for their enthusiasm and support for
establishing the statue and most particularly to Bishop Robert Ladds.

n.b: Please also refer to the event last year in Lincoln Cathedral described
on pages 18 and 19 of the last (Annunciationtide) Ave.
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The Statue of Our Lady of Lincoln. Inset: The Sculptor, Dr Aidan Hart.
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THE MAY DEVOTION and AGM was held in the Parish of S. Silas the
Martyr and Holy Trinity north-west London on Saturday 3rd May.

The Superior-General was the Principal Celebrant at the Concelebrated
Mass in Saint Silas, which was followed by a street procession of witness.
Appropriate hymns were sung, accompanied by a small brass band.

The Reception of Bishop Robert Ladds.

Bishop Robert Ladds (Superior-General), centre, with Bishop Norman Banks and
Simon Cuff (Deacon), who on 22nd June was Ordained to the Priesthood by the
Bishop of Fulham in Christ the Saviour Ealing, where he is serving his Title.
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The children who accompanied the Statue arriving at Holy Trinity Church.
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THE PILGRIMAGE TO LOURDES

This year's pilgrimage was an enormous undertaking with 109 people
participating, including three Bishops (Robert Ladds, Peter Wheatley, and
Jonathan Michael Goodall), fifteen Priests and included a group of 25
youngsters who stayed in the youth village and led some of the liturgies,
particularly the Stations of the Cross.

The journey to and from Lourdes was a pilgrimage in itself. Pilgrims
travelled from London and transferred in Paris for the onward journey. For
those travelling overnight couchettes were reserved to give some rest.

On the first evening a walk down the zig-zag path was made to the
Grotto. This is a hallowed pathway as Bernadette had once walked along
the pathway, but in the opposite direction..

The Torchlight Procession.
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Address given by Fr Philip North
at S. Bertrand de Comminges

Joy of the encounter and promise of happiness

We were doing a Bible study on the Parish Youth Holiday a few years ago
when I asked the older teenagers a question. ‘What do you most want to
achieve in your life?’ They thought for a bit and then one particularly loud-
mouthed 15 year old girl took the plunge. ‘Well Father,’ she said, ‘I want to
be living in a ten bedroom house in the countryside. I’ve got four cars and
a helicopter. The hairdresser visits every day. I’ve got six kids and I’m
engaged to a really rich boyfriend.’ You see the quality of the moral
teaching the young people receive at St Michael’s, Camden Town. Then she
finished, ‘Most of all I just want to be happy.’

According to the book ‘Making Sense of Generation Y,’ a survey of
attitudes to religion amongst 14 to 21 year olds, that girl’s answer is typical.
Happiness is what most young people want above all else. Indeed
happiness is probably what most people would say they want above all else.
And of course that’s fine. What’s wrong with happiness after all? The
problem is, how do you achieve it. Most people, like that girl on my youth
holiday, would look to the things of the world. Happiness is about the right
networks of relationships, a good job, enough money in the bank, the
acquisition of the right consumer objects, the possession of a comfortable
house, a solid pension and so on. Happiness in the view of most people is
something that can be engineered or bought or saved up for. Even for many
Christians, that is sub-consciously how they think. Just try running a
Stewardship Campaign if you don’t believe me. The trouble is, if our
happiness is based on the things of this earth, we are making ourselves
profoundly vulnerable. People get sick and die. Jobs can be taken from us.
Savings can witter away. Families can break down. Pensions can be blown
by corrupt banks. And then, if the guiding ethic of your life is happiness,
what happens if you are unhappy? Has your whole life been a failure? Has
it all been pointless?

The Gospel we have heard in this Mass, short as it may have been,
contrasts two different visions of happiness. On the one hand there is the
woman in the crowd. ‘Blessed the womb that bore you!’ she shouts. In her
view, Mary must be happy because she has such a great son. Happiness for
her is derived from the pride a mother takes in her children. Happiness
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comes from the things of this earth, from relationships and family and so
on. But Jesus, with his riposte, utterly undermines this whole way of
thinking. ‘More blessed still are those who hear the word of God and keep
it,’ he says. Mary is indeed happy. But that happiness is not because she is
the earthly mother of Jesus Christ, as this woman thinks. Look what has
already happened in Luke’s Gospel. Mary has been obedient to God’s call
through her yes to Gabriel’s message. She has rejoiced at God’s triumph
with Elizabeth and sung of a new world order in her Magnificat. She has
heard the shepherds’ testimony and treasured their words in her heart. She
has heard Simeon’s prophecy that she, like all of Israel, must decide for or
against the Messiah-ship of her Son. Later we will see her with the disciples
awaiting the gift of the Spirit. Threaded through the Gospel we see a
beautiful story of Mary’s conversion, of the change wrought in her through
the Holy Spirit as she is changed from being the mother of Jesus to being
his disciple. And that is the source of her happiness. Happiness for her is
derived not from her earthly motherhood, but from her conversion to
Christ. ‘Blessed are those who hear the word of God and keep it.’

And that is why Mary is our Mother. It can be tempting, when we honour
Our Lady, to feel a little jealous of her. What an honour it must have been,
for her to hold the Christ-child in her womb and be mother to the Eternal
Word! We can feel second rate that such a privilege was accorded her and
not us. But don’t forget, Mary’s happiness came not from her motherhood
but from her conversion, and that conversion can be ours also. Mary is our
mother because she shows us the path of conversion. She shows us how to
be disciples of her Son, and it is only in following him that real and lasting
happiness is found. Happiness is conversion to Christ.

A pilgrimage is the ideal place to reflect on happiness, because in the
context of this journey, we see that happiness is itself a journey. I am an
incredibly impatient person. I want everything to have happened by
yesterday. I cannot abide provisionality. Things like bus queues, call
waiting systems, and complicated recipes drive me bonkers. But look how
long it took for God to work his conversion in Mary’s life. Like the gestation
of a baby, our conversion to Christ is not a thing that can be hurried. Just
as it takes a long time to get to know a person, so it takes time to know God
and to turn to him fully. It is not something that can be rushed or
accelerated. It is in the experience of walking with God that we come to
know who God is. The contemporary demand for instant happiness, for
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immediate gratification is something that Christians must resist. God has
his own time, and who are we to rush him?

And especially on pilgrimage to Lourdes, we see that the journey to
happiness may be a very long journey. On Our Lady’s third apparition to
Bernadette on February 18th 1858, she said, ‘I do not promise to make you
happy in this world, but in the other.’ Conversion is not just lifelong. It
takes all eternity. In this life we may catch glimpses of the happiness that is
to come. But even that is nothing compared to the glory that awaits. Many
of you here may find happiness something that is hard to come by. You may
have gone through long periods of unhappiness, you may be going through
one now. That does not mean that your life is a failure. As Christians we see
everything in the context of eternity. Happiness is not a mood or a state of
mind. It is a gift from God. And though at times the ways he prepares us to
receive that gift may seem hard to comprehend, that does not mean he has
abandoned us. The promise of happiness is not for this world, but for the
other.

Three weeks ago I took the funeral of a 21 year old woman of South
Sudanese origin. I committed her body to the grave and then her father
called for a halt to the desperate sound of grieving and began to speak. He
waved his hand over the grave and he said, ‘I received my daughter on a
day. I lay her to earth on a day. 21 years and ten months. Such is the
timeliness of God.’ There is a man who understands, I think, the truth about
happiness. A man who, from the very depths of desolate grief, could
proclaim the triumph and sovereignty of God. For happiness is not about
success or wealth or jolliness. It is about conversion to the Christ we meet
now at this altar, the Christ who holds time and eternity in his hands and
yet who stoops to feed us mere mortals with his own life. To be happy is to
know him. That’s all. That’s enough. Amen.

BISHOP OF TARBES ET LOURDES

The Society is delighted that the Bishop of
Tarbes and Lourdes, Nicolas Brouwet, has
accepted Honorary Membership of the
Society.
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The complete pilgrimage group at Lourdes.
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THE OCTOBER DEVOTION

The successful and colourful October Devotion was held at St Helen’s
Church, Athersley, Barnsley. A powerful and absorbing sermon was given
by Dom Damien Humphries, OSB, which was followed by a colourful
outdoor procession.

The Sermon Preached on 17th May by Fr Phillip Swingler
at the Shrine of Our Lady of Egmanton, Nottinghamshire

“Blessed are the eyes that see what you see!” (Luke 10:23)
- Word of Jesus to his disciples on their mission.

According to David Cameron, our Prime Minster, Britain is still a Christian
country - a sentiment which has met with approval by Justin Welby,
Archbishop of Canterbury. But what does this really mean? From an
historical perspective we do indeed have a heritage of Christian institutions
and teaching; but is this really understood by, or informing of the attitudes
and behaviour (doctrinally or morally) of most of our population in 2014?

A few years ago I was in a state primary school answering children's
questions about God and religion. In the course of their discussions the
name of Mary came up. “Who is Mary?” I asked them. One little girl replied,
“She’s a dead Roman Catholic.” Another child spoke up (he was a Muslim
boy), “She’s one of the gods whom Christians worship!” This may show the
poor quality of religious education in a post-Christendom society, but I
suspect reflects the view of many people. For Eastern Orthodox and Roman
Catholic Christians, and for some Anglicans and a few Continued on P39
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Free Church people, of course, she is neither of these caricatures - for she
is the Mother of Jesus, the Theotokos or God-bearer, popularly venerated as
the Mother of God in liturgy and piety; and this was especially true in this
country in the Middle Ages when England became known as ‘Our Lady's
Dowry’ because of its devotion to Mary and its many shrines to her such as
that of Our Lady of Egmanton here in Nottingham county - developed, it is
said, as a result of an appearance of the Blessed Virgin Mary to a young
woman in Lady wood (named after Our Lady) 1½ miles east of today’s
village.

Thomas Arundel Archbishop of Canterbury, wrote in 1399 that “we
English, being the servants of her special inheritance and her own Dowry,
as we are commonly called, ought to surpass others in the fervour of praises
and devotion.” This devotion to Our Lady was in part kept alive and daily
made vivid through the flower legends and names of plants and flowers
regularly seen in daily life and so reinforcing spiritual culture. Names have
changed, but the flowers still grow - Our Lady’s Tears (lily of the valley),
Our Lady’s Cushion (sweet william), Our Lady’s Smock (cuckoo-pint), Our
Lady’s Fingers (honeysuckle), Our Lady’s Mantle (morning glory), Our
Lady’s Lace (wild parsley), Our Lady’s Taper or Candlemas Bell
(snowdrop), the Annunciation or Madonna Lily, Saint Mary’s Tree (the
rosemary bush), Mary’s Star (oxeye daisy), and so on. The Marigold (Mary-
gold) speaks of this glory of Mary even today. One very commonly
occurring little wayside flower has a special message for us - it is the
FORGET-ME-NOT (myostis scorpiodes), called the EYES OF MARY since
early times

In his schematic view of the human being, Saint Thomas Aquinas
proposed a hierarchy of bodily senses and placed the sense of sight as the
highest of the five human senses through which the perceiving subject was
understood to receive the world. Saint Augustine of Hippo (City of God,
Book 22, Chapter 29) wrote that, in this life, human beings aided by God’s
grace could apprehend spiritual realities through the sense of sight, and in
the life to come pious Christian hoped above all else for the perfect vision
of God.

In ancient times people called our eyes ‘the windows of the soul’. Words
are not needed when our eyes speak. Others know we wish them well or
indeed love them by the way we look at them - think of the husband looking
tenderly into his wife's eyes at the bed of sickness of a young mother or a
young mother into the eyes of her new-born child. The blue and gold forget-
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me-nots ask us to view all we see as Mary would, through eyes reflecting
paradise - bright, clear and kind. When Mary looked at her child God, she
could not fail to reflect Him. To look at Mary reminds us of the paradise He
came to restore - the Kingdom of God, God's way of living and loving in our
midst. Forget-me-nots remind us of this paradise and call to mind the
Christian heritage of God’s mercy and love and help us to keep our eyes
fixed on Jesus as Mary did.

An old legend tells how the young Jesus, looking into his mother’s eyes
one day in front of their home in Nazareth, said, “Mother your eyes are so
beautiful, everyone looks at them in wonder. What a pity those who will be
born in future generations will not be able to behold them - because in your
eyes one can see my paradise, and whoever looks into them cannot help but
be drawn toward it.” Then he touched her eyelids and passed his hands over
the ground as though sowing seeds. Immediately forget-me-nots sprang up,
hundreds of tiny blue eyes with golden centres, as a reminder for people for
future generations of the pure eyes of our Lady Immaculate. Another
legend tells of God walking through the Garden of Eden after the creation.
Noticing the small blue flower, He asks its name. Overcome by shyness, the
flower whispers, “I’m afraid I’ve forgotten, Lord.” God answers, “forget-
me-not: and I will not forget thee.”

Forget-me-nots are among the many flowers and herbs in our
horticultural heritage that can remind us of Mary, who in so many of
her images in Marian Shrines point to her child as if to remind us not to
forget Him and his message. As she said at the wedding at Cana, pointing
to her son Jesus, “Whatsoever he says to you, do it!” (John 2v5). When
we see the forget-me-not and when we see the renewed old Shrines of
Our Lady and her holy Child we are reminded of our Christian heritage
and challenged to respond in treasuring, valuing and approaching this
today, and called to witness again to those vital truths of God’s revelation
to Christ through his coming into our lives through the Incarnation by the
Holy Spirit and the Virgin Mary - of that love of God the Creator, Redeemer
and Sanctifier which alone can save us and all humanity and lead our
country, our culture, and our world to prepare the way of the Lord’s
Kingdom - the beautiful way of God’s living and loving mercy and
compassion.

At the heart of our Christian heritage is found the great saving and
transforming truth for all ages and cultures that is summed up so clearly in
the words of the great Tractarian priest of the nineteenth century Anglican
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Revival, John Keble, “Mary, when she conceived Jesus Christ in her
womb... became in very deed the Mother of him who is the most high God.”
(John Keble: Easter to Ascension, p.161). This is what real Christian
heritage calls us to remember with awe and worship and so to respond with
every part of our being with undivided will, that the Holy Spirit of God may
transform our society and sanctify all we are and think and do. This is what
forget-me-not really means - as we begin again to see Jesus through the eyes
of Mary.

Mary the Mother of Jesus, above all other saints in the Christian history
of salvation, is known by the title ‘blessed’ (Magnificat). She is regarded in
the general Christian tradition as having been brought nearer to Christ than
any other created being. The spirit which filled her was lowliness. God
exalted her as being especially humble and meek. We see this in her
behaviour, when the angel brought her the message from heaven, “Hail,
you who are highly favoured, the Lord is with you: you are blessed among
women.” (Luke 1:28). Instead of being excited by this, we are told that she
was troubled at his saying, and wondered what it could mean. Her response
was one free from pride which often takes over when we are praised for any
kind of goodness (cf the pride of Eve, which played its part in the Fall of
Man - contrast Mary, the Second Eve, with her humble acceptance and
obedience to God’s will, her lack of pride).

It is Mary who ‘kept all these things and pondered them in her heart’
(Luke 2:51). Over and over she ponders all the strange things that happen.
The angel appearing to Zecharias; the extraordinary conception of John the
Baptist by her cousin Elizabeth, with the declaration that, great as he was,
he would prepare the way of one greater than himself; Mary’s own
conception of a child, with the message of the angel announcing it; the baby
leaping in Elizabeth’s womb at the sound of Mary’s salutation when she
came to visit Elizabeth; the miracles at the birth of John and still more at
the birth of Jesus; and especially that she became herself a virgin mother.

Mary stands at the conjunction of the Old and New Testaments. She is
the one who in her incomprehension remains faithful to the call of God.
She is the one who is God’s instrument for the radical revelation that it is
in poverty, simplicity and humility that God is found. She is the one who
manifests selfless love of the Lord Jesus.

As no other human being was ever favoured like Mary, so we cannot
imagine any other person making so perfect a return love as Mary in her
place as the mother of Jesus - Jesus himself said, “Whoever does the will of
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my Father, he is my brother and sister and mother.” (Matthew12:50) Mary
in her response to the annunciation of the birth of her son is the model of
what the whole Church should be, and the pattern of every Christian, in
making the most of the love God has implanted in us, ‘My soul magnifies
the Lord, and my spirit rejoices in God my Saviour. He has regarded the
low estate of his handmaiden: from this day forward all generation shall
call me blessed’ (Luke 1:46-48).

We might have expected that a woman favoured as Mary was could have
done little more than retire from the world. But, on the contrary, she
continued to live an ordinary life, the same as any of us. The verses of her
Magnificat alternate between thankfulness and humility. They call for an
overthrow of exploitation and power, and the institution of gentleness and
meekness in their place.

The picture of Mary at the cross (in John's Gospel) inspires particular
devotion. For a mother to be present at the death of an only son is a
terrible thing. The mother of Jesus stands by and sees her son crucified
between two thieves. She hears him call out to his Father, “Why have
you forsaken me?” (Mark15:34). Our eyes turn naturally upon her, because
at the crucifixion God brought nearest to him in suffering the woman
who was nearest to him in blood. The crucifixion is the bitter sting of
an inconceivable honour, the price paid for bearing in her womb the
Son of God. God was enfolded in her arms, he fed her from her breast,
he was clothed, put to bed, carried about by this poor woman, the
carpenter’s wife of Nazareth (the Virgin of the Poor. God was disciplined
by her, called her mother, obeyed her. It was God who made himself
her true Son.

Mary is the Mother of God, and it is therefore natural to think of her as
having a special place among the saints. As she prayed for her Son at the
foot of the cross, so might she intercede for us now, we who are brothers of
Jesus - and she who was given to us as our mother at the cross through
John, when Jesus said, “Behold your mother” (John19:27).

Mary is ‘most highly favoured’ (Luke1:28) and ‘blessed among women’
(Luke1:42). In our devotion to her at her shrine here in Egmanton we
contemplate particularly the mystery of the Incarnation. We bring her
special honour due to a woman chosen by God to bring into the world a
spotless saviour (cf Book of Common Prayer 1662 Christmas Preface at Holy
Communion). In her we contemplate the depth and extremity of the
capability of human love, in humility, in suffering, in devotion. We for the
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honour bestowed upon us, that as God chose Mary to be his Mother, he has
chosen us to be his brothers and sisters.

Mary in her humanity figures and gathers up all the hopes of Christians
as we seek for the holiness, the wholeness and integrity of life ‘in Christ’, to
which God calls us in living in the ‘secular’ world today.

Like the beauty of the forget-me-not, the person of Mary the Mother of
Jesus is a very attractive figure and effective sign, because she
communicates the motherly love we know in our own experience, and
because she is an accessible model of gentleness. Her place in the life of
Jesus introduces us to the complexities and sacrifices of unselfish love - her
giving up her Son to the will of God’s call, her suffering at the death of
Jesus, and her joy at his Resurrection.

Devotion to Mary as a person, not sentimental but gentle, communicates
to us the unsentimental nature of Christian faith, a sense of how close to
human persons God has come.

The story of the Annunciation encourages us to consider the wonder of
the workings of God, and also the opportunity given each of us to say ‘YES’
to God. John Keble’s hymn Bless’d are the pure in heart, included in The
Christian Year (a Devotional Book of Poems, intended as a Companion to
the Book of Common Prayer) for the Feast of the Purification of the Blessed
Virgin Mary, eloquently takes up this theme.

Blest are the pure in heart,
For they shall see our God;
The secret of the Lord is theirs,
Their soul is Christ's abode. (E.H.370)

Jesus said: “Blessed are the eyes that see what you see,” and “whosoever
shall do the will of my Father who is in heaven, he is my brother and sister
and mother,” (Matthew12:50) ... “and shall enter into the kingdom of
heaven (Matthew7:21).

This is our heritage in Christ. Forget-me-not: and I will not forget thee!
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Dear Members and Friends of the Society of Mary,

One of the challenges we face as a Society is that of maintaining 
effective communications: between the Council and our far-flung mem-
bership; among our members, wards, and cells; and indeed between the 
American Region and the Society of Mary in the United Kingdom and 
elsewhere in the world. 

As most of us know, the Society of Mary originated in England, 
where the distances allow most members to travel to London and other 
locations where annual national gatherings are held.  Here in the United 
States, the distances are much greater, so we have tried to vary the loca-
tions of our Annual Masses and Meetings, alternating between the East 
Coast and other regions of the country. We hope in this way to make it 
possible for most of our members to attend at least every few years.

Beyond that, we seek to maintain communications by means of the web-
site, somamerica.org, and our semi-annual mailings of AVE. But we cannot 
accomplish the task of staying in touch on our own. We need your help.

In particular, we need all active wards and cells of the American 
Region to keep the Council informed of their activities. It doesn’t matter 
if you don’t think you have anything interesting or exciting to report. 
Just let us know that you are meeting, where, and how often. Keep us up 
to date on who is providing leadership, and who the contact person is. 
(Please remember, also, that according to our Constitution the election of 
a new Ward Superior is subject to approval by the Council – and in most 
cases we are eager to give such approval – so it is critical to inform us of 
any changes in local leadership.)

The principal reason we need to stay current on where the active 
wards and cells are is that we regularly receive inquiries from individuals 
and small groups all over the country who are interested in joining the 
Society of Mary and want to know if there are already any active wards or 
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cells in their area. We do have a list of dues-paying members, and we do 
have a long list of wards and cells. But in many cases, we have no way of 
knowing which ones are still active. And we want to be in a position to 
refer inquirers to the active ward or cell nearest them.

The Council will soon be working on more effective ways to keep 
track of Society activities throughout our American Region. In the mean-
time, we do encourage all active wards and cells to send a semi-annual 
report – it need not be more than a few lines – to Adam Barner (edito-
rofave@somamerica.org) for inclusion in AVE. Failing that, please be in 
touch every year either with our Secretary, Dr Paul Cooper (secretary@
somamerica.org) or with me (superior@somamerica.org) to let us know 
what you’re up to. We’d love to hear from you. 

At the time of writing, I have just returned from a two-day visit 
to Raleigh, North Carolina, where I visited our Superior Emeritus, Fr 
Richard Cornish Martin, SSC, in nearby Durham. He was diagnosed 
with pancreatic cancer earlier this autumn, and is undergoing chemo-
therapy. I have known Fr Martin since I was his seminarian twenty-five 
years ago at St Paul’s, K Street, in Washington DC. We had a relaxed and 
happy visit with many reminiscences. Please keep him in your prayers, 
and join me in invoking the prayers of our Blessed Lady on his behalf.

In 2015, I am planning to travel to England to join in the May 
Devotion of the Society of Mary at St Silas the Martyr, Kentish Town, 
in London. It will be an opportunity to renew ties of friendship and 
common purpose with the English leadership. I am looking forward to 
this event very much – I have never before attended but from the photo-
graphs I have seen it looks like a joyful liturgical extravaganza.

My return from England will be just in time to participate in the 
American Region’s Annual Mass and Meeting on Saturday 16 May at the 
Church of St Uriel the Archangel in Sea Girt, New Jersey (about which 
you can read more in this issue of AVE). The Rector of St Uriel’s is our 
American Region Chaplain, Fr Russell Griffin, SSC. I have long wanted 
to visit his parish, and am grateful now to have the opportunity to do so. 
I hope to see as many of you there as possible.

This letter comes with all best wishes and prayers, 
In Christ and Our Lady,

The Rev’d John D. Alexander, SSC, Ph.D. 
Superior, Society of Mary, American Region
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News from the Wards and Cells

Our Lady, Queen of the Angels Ward, Church of St Michael and All 
Angels, Denver, CO

On the Feast of the Presentation of Our Lady in the Temple, Friday, 
November 21, 2014, the Shrine of the Blessed Virgin Mary at St Michael 
and All Angels’ Church, Denver, CO, was rededicated, a silver shrine lamp 
made in Spain was blessed (given in loving memory of Derek Smith’s father, 
Louis Smith) and a new Madonna and Child was blessed, given in loving 
memory of Nancy Hoehn’s parents and husband, Clair and Mary Vincent 
and Robert Hoehn. The Krumauer Madonna and Child is a 32” linden 
wood carving hand painted in an antique style with gold leaf.  It is from the 

PEMA (Peter  Mahlknecht) 
company in Ortisei, Italy.  
The PEMA company was 
founded in 1969 and rep-
resents four generations of 
Italian wood carvers from 
the Mahlknecht family. The 
Krumauer Madonna’s ori-
gins are found in the Late 
Gothic style Madonna creat-
ed about 1400 in the vicin-
ity of Prague.   The original 
sculpture was found in a 
private home in the South 
Bohemian town of Cesky 

Krumlov, and thus received its name.   The original has been placed in a 
museum in Vienna, Austria.  The Gothic style is seen in the S-posture of 
the body, the side tilted head, and the infant Jesus with the orb in his hand 
presented to the viewer.    

Immaculate Heart of Mary Ward, Northeastern Illinois
One of our most active wards, Immaculate Heart of Mary meets 

monthly, sends out a monthly newsletter, and distributes an annual ordo 
calendar. They also sponsor special events, including most recently an 
Advent Quiet Day. 
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Our Lady of Providence Ward, St Stephen’s Church, Providence, RI
This fall, our ward decided to raise our profile in the parish by vol-

unteering to take our place on the Coffee Hour rota after the principal 
service on Sundays. We try to choose our times adjacent to Marian feasts 
so as to be able to educate the congregation about their significance, and 
we decorate the table with statues or icons of Our Lady and votive lights. 
We have enjoyed the fellowship and the opportunity to answer questions 
about The Society of Mary.

Our Ward continues to meet on the first Saturday of every month for 
Morning Prayer, Mass, and recitation of the Rosary, followed by breakfast 
in the Great Hall and a program. In December, Phoebe Pettingell spoke 
about the history of the Feast of the Immaculate Conception, and Father 
Alexander gave a presentation on artistic representations of it. 

- Ms. Phoebe Pettingell, Ward Secretary

Mary Ark of the Covenant Ward, St Mark’s Church, Philadelphia, PA
On September 8th, the Nativity of the Blessed Virgin Mary, our 

ward celebrated its 14th year as a ward of the Society. Following Mass 
we prayed the Glorious Mysteries of the Rosary. We continue to pray the 
rosary each Saturday morning at the parish’s Marian Shrine following a 
Low Mass.

- Mr Daniel Devlin, Ward Secretary

Our Lady of San Damiano Ward, St Paul’s Church, Pomona, CA
Ward Secretary Carol Golden reports that Our Lady of San Damiano 

Ward continued to grow in 2014, both numerically and in devotion to 
the Blessed Mother. They study Our Lady’s life during the praying of the 
Rosary. An icon of Our Lady of Perpetual Help is an additional source of 
inspiration and devotion. In May, members of the ward led the congrega-
tion in crowning a statue of Our Lady of Fatima in the church garth. The 
statue holds a rosary donated by a member of the ward. 
 
Our Lady of the Mountain Ward, St Columba’s Church, Big Bear Lake, CA

Our Society of Mary Ward in the beautiful mountains of Southern 
California continues to meet once a month after mass to pray the Rosary 
followed by a business meeting. Since our last Ward report, our beloved 
priest, Father Joseph William Frazier, died after a long illness. There were 
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two Requiem Masses held in thanksgiving and celebration of his life. Our 
new priest is Father Stuart Swann.

This past May, we celebrated the crowning of Our Lady of the 
Mountain, followed by the Angelus at our outdoor shrine. In August, we 
celebrated the Assumption of the Blessed Virgin Mary with a procession 
of the statue of the Blessed Virgin Mary. Our ministry is growing, and we 
continue to provide regular food to the many needy in our community. 
This is in addition to the hundred or so families that receive complete 
holiday meals as well as gifts for children and seniors.

Finally, this year, we participated in our community’s Winter Coat 
Drive. Our Ward donated 31 “gently used” coats and jackets to those 
in need. We are also fortunate to have received many new jackets to be 
given out on December 22nd with Christmas holiday meals and gifts.

- Mr Lawrence Roberts and Mr George Piccardi, Ward Secretaries

Mary Mother of Our King Ward, Christ the King Orthodox Church, 
Tullytown, PA

Greetings from Mary, Mother of Our King ward at Christ the King 
Orthodox  Catholic Church, Tullytown, PA. We are a Western Rite 
Parish of the Russian Orthodox Church Outside Russia (ROCOR).  We 
are blessed to be a part of the Society of Mary joining with many others of 
various Catholic traditions all honoring our Holy Theotokos Mary. Here 
at Christ the King Parish, we gather to pray the Orthodox Rosary every 
Wednesday at 6:30 pm and then attend the 7 pm Healing Mass, where 
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we pray for all the sick and receive Anointing with the Holy Oil.
In October 2011 we were privileged to have a visit of the miraculous 

Iveron Myrrh-Streaming Icon of the Holy Theotokos from Hawaii.  Joining 
us for that occasion were hundreds of people from the Orthodox, Roman 
Catholic, Lutheran and Episcopal churches in our area. Fr Jason Vansuch, 
then Rector of St Vladimir’s Orthodox Church, Trenton, NJ and myself 
led a procession of the Icon down Main Street in Tullytown and return-
ing to the church led an Akathist to the Holy Virgin.  This was followed 
by anointing with the myrrh which streams from the Icon.   Our parish 
was presented with a duplicate of the Icon touched to the original.  The day 
after the visitation, we noticed that our Icon was also now streaming myrrh 
and has continued to do so to this day.  

The form of the Rosary we pray here at Christ the King is The 
Rule of the Mother of God written by St Seraphim of Sarov, a giant of 
Orthodox holiness.  Tradition tells us that this prayer form pre-dates the 
Western version of the Rosary introduced by St Dominic in the  13th 
century.   Tradition also tells us that this form of the Rosary was given 
by the Holy Theotokos herself in about the 8th century and was prayed 
throughout the Church for centuries thereafter.  The 15 decades remem-
ber: (1) the Birth of the Mother of God;  (2) the Presentation of the Holy 

Myrrh-Streaming Icon at Christ the King
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Theotokos;  (3)  the Annunciation;  (4)  the Meeting of the Theotokos 
with her cousin Elizabeth;  (5) the Birth of Christ;  (6)  the Purification of 
the Theotokos and Presentation of Our Lord in the Temple; (7) the flight 
of the Mother and Child into Egypt; (8) the Disappearance of the Child 
Jesus in Jerusalem;  (9) the Miracle at Cana in Galilee;  (10) the remem-
brance of the Theotokos standing at the Cross during the Crucifixion; 
(11)  the Resurrection of Our Lord;  (12)  the Ascension of Christ ;  (13)  
the Descent of the Holy Spirit at Pentecost;  (14)  the Dormition of the 
holy Theotokos;  (15)  the Reception into heaven and Crowning of the 
Theotokos as Queen of Heaven.   Each week we pray five of the decades 
alternating between the 15.  

Rejoice O Virgin Mother of God, Mary full of grace, the Lord is with you. 
Blessed are you among women, and blessed is the fruit of your womb, Jesus, for you 
have given birth to the Savior of the world.  Holy Mary, Mother of God, pray for 
us sinners, now and at the hour of our death.  Amen.

- Father Bernard Andracchio, Rector and Ward Superior 

Report on the Annual Pilgrimage to the 
American Proto-Shrine of Our Lady of 
Walsingham, Grace Church, Sheboygan, WI

On October 10 and 11, 2014 the annual pilgrimage to the North 
American Proto-Shrine of Our Lady of Walsingham was observed by 
clergy and people gathered at Grace Episcopal Church in Sheboygan, 
Wisconsin.  Pilgrims from eight states gathered to honor Our Lady, and 
to participate in a day of quiet contemplation punctuated by the prayers 
of the Daily Office, and meditations offered by Mother Miriam, Superior 
of the Eastern Province of the Community of St Mary (Greenwich, NY).  
These meditations included a sermon offered at Solemn Evensong, 
which also featured the musical offering of the choir of Nashotah House 
Theological Seminary.  The pilgrimage program on Saturday included a 
Solemn Eucharist, celebrated by The Rt. Rev. Matthew Gunter, Eighth 
Bishop of Fond du Lac, with a sermon offered by Mother Miriam, and 
by a gala luncheon reception, followed by Benediction of the Blessed 
Sacrament, and healing prayers with sprinkling with water from the holy 
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well in Walsingham. Pilgrims were blessed with perfect fall weather, 
allowing for a procession with Our Lady’s image, accompanied by hymns 
with brass accompaniment. The 2015 annual pilgrimage is scheduled for 
17 and 18 October.

Book Review

Those Who Saw Her:  Apparitions of Mary
By Catherine M Odell

Reviewed by The Rev. Donald Langlois

I have just finished reading the updated and revised edition of 
Catherine M. Odell’s important book, Those Who Saw Her:  Apparitions 
of Mary  (Huntington, Indiana: Our Sunday Visitor, 2010).   While I 
enjoyed it thoroughly, I found much that surprised me.   But that was 
only to be expected.  As written in the Preface, “An underlying theme of 
this book is that the followers of Jesus should remember that our God is 
a God of surprises.”

I had been familiar with the more famous apparitions of Mary, such 
as those at Guadalupe in Mexico; Lourdes in France; Fatima in Portugal, 
and even Medjugorje in Bosnia and Herzegovina, but I was surprised 
that there have been so many.  “From 1923 until 1975…, 232 separate 
occasions of Marian visits were reported in 32 countries.  Other author-
ities suggest that hundreds of apparitions have been reported just in the 
last decade or two.” Of the 295 apparitions submitted for review to the 
Roman Catholic Church, only twelve have been approved.   This book 
describes fifteen.   Who would guess that the Blessed Virgin Mary has 
appeared to so many, so often, in so many countries?

But of course there has been plenty of time for Mary to be seen.  
“Mary’s visits to earth,” writes the author, “were reported very early in 
the history of the Church.  Some of the first apparitions were reported 
in the East in the earliest centuries,” and included such leaders as St 
Gregory the Thaumaturge, St Athanasius and St John Damascene.  The 
visitations covered in this book occurred from the 1531 to 1984.  Indeed, 
four of these visions occurred in the 20th century. 

I had always assumed that Mary appears to the very pious and was 
surprised to learn that this is not true.   While she appeared to Maria 
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Esperanza de Bianchini in Betania in Venezula in 1984, who was very 
religious, she also appeared to five children in Beauraing in Belgium from 
1932-33. “A lukewarm, half-hearted practice of the faith was therefore the 
norm in Beauraing on the late November day in 1932.”  Not only were 
many of her visionaries children, who were not especially religious, not all 
who have seen Mary were even Christians, as among those have been Jews 
and Muslims, for Mary said she came to promote peace to all peoples.

Reading one account after another, I was surprised by the similarity 
in the physical appearance of the Blessed Virgin.   All remarked on her 
incredible beauty.   She has dark hair and a beautiful smile.   She often 
wore a white robe, white veil, and blue sash. Sometimes she is holding the 
Christ Child and a rosary. Sometimes she has shoes and sometimes not.  
She stands about a foot above the ground or other surface.

As interesting as are all of the accounts of the apparitions, chapter 2, 
“Why Does Mary Come?” is of special importance.  She has come at signif-
icant moments in history.  For example, she came in 1531 at Guadalupe 
in Mexico to bring Christianity to the Indians in unity with the Spanish.  
Her visit to Knock in Ireland in 1879 brought hope to a suffering peo-
ple.  In 1871, France was at war with Prussia, and “panic and melancholy 
dragged on the French spirit.” When Mary descended upon Pontmain, 
“very close to the actual battle lines,” she did not speak but a banner 
unfurled beneath her feet reading “God will hear you in a little while.”  
1917 is an important year in world history.   At Fatima, Mary told the 
children “that Russia, if it was not converted, would ‘scatter her errors 
through the world, provoking wars and persecutions of the Church.’” 
This was July and by autumn there were the Russian Revolution and the 
establishment of Communism making true what the Blessed Virgin had 
forewarned.  Thus, as we see, “apparitions have always had something to 
do with her heart and the world’s needs.”

This review does not do justice to Catherine Odell’s book. Her book 
is exceedingly well written and easy to read.  It is not a theological text, 
and by that I mean that it never boring. Even if you do not think that you 
are especially interested in the historical apparitions of the Blessed Virgin 
Mary, I would be surprised if you did not enjoy this book.
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American Region Annual Mass 
and General Meeting 2015

Saturday, May 16, 2015

Church of St Uriel the Archangel, Sea Girt, New Jersey 
The Rev’d Russell Griffin, SSC, Rector

10:30 am – Rosary
11 am – Mass

Followed by the Annual General Meeting and a luncheon

Reservations are requested for the luncheon at $15 per person. 
Please contact the church.

Complete information, including directions and local accommo-
dations at www.urielsg.org – look for the Society of Mary link

Church of St Uriel the Archangel
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 THE SOCIETY OF MARY, AMERICAN REGION 
 

  Treasurer's Report 
    
 
INVESTMENT ACCOUNT:  $176,622.38 as of 3/31/14 

(Franklin Templeton Investments) 
 
 
OPERATING ACCOUNT:  Balance as of 4/3/13.........$5,233.97 
 

+ Deposits/Credits/Interest..$6,730.63 
  
GRAND TOTAL ................$11,964.60 
 
- Less expenditures below*…..$5,884.92 
 
Balance as of 4/2/14.........$6,079.68 
 

 
EXPENDITURES:   ’13-‘14  ’13-‘14  ’14-‘15 

 Budget   Actual   Budget 
 
AVE 
(Printing & Postage)  3,000.   3,242.85    3,250. 
 
Website hosting         210.     180.00          180.  
 
Living Church (1)         1,000.            0.00          500. 
 
England (HQ Offering)         100.           100.00         100. 
  
Stipend (2)      1,000.   1,000.00   1,000. 
    
Miscellaneous (3)       1,000.       1,362.07    1,000. 
                                            
TOTALS   
________________________________________________________ 

      6,310.      *5,884.92      +6,530.   
 
(1) Half year sponsorship.  Will double next fiscal year. 
(2) Paid to Membership Administrator to maintain and update 
membership database thrice per annum. 
(3) Examples:  medals from England, printing and postage other 
than AVE, P.O. Box rental, travel/hosting expenses associated 
with ANM & AGM, administrative expenses and office supplies.   
(+) Transfer of investment interest anticipated.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
David B.J.Chase, Ph.D., 
Treasurer, American Region 
A.D. 23 May 2014 



membershipadminstrator@somamerica.org
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